Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, March 30, 2010; 12:00 pm – 2:00 pm

Anthropology and Sociology Building, Room 202
Present: Helen Burt, Barbara Evans, Douglas Harris, Beth Haverkamp, Cyril Leung, Peter Leung, Jenny Phelps, Lisa Pountney (minutes), Max Read, Jane Roskams, Curtis Suttle, Jim Thompson (Chair), Joyce Tom,. 
Guests: 
Regrets: Daniel Granot, Darrin Lehman, Cindy Prescott, Ed Putnins, Arvind Saraswat, Mrigankk Sharma, Mahesh Upadhyaya


1. Adoption of Agenda


Motion: That the agenda be approved.



Barbara Evans


Beth Haverkamp









Carried.
2. Minutes of  last meeting (January 26, 2010)


Motion: That the minutes of the January 26, 2010 meeting be approved.



Cyril Leung


Barbara Evans









Carried.
3. Remarks from the Chair
Jim commented that the Faculty of Arts has incorporated material from the Graduate Program Review document into the guidelines they use for reviews of their academic units.  

Jim mentioned that we will send out an electronic version out to everyone, asking that Faculties incorporate it into the review of their academic units. 

Curtis commented that the guidelines used in the Faculty of Science are about one page in length, much shorter than the FGS guidelines.  He also commented that the data provided by FoGS is often in conflict with the data that are already built into the self study report by the academic unit.

Beth mentioned that it would be beneficial to receive this data annually.  Jenny commented that FGS performs data snap shots at three times during the year, and much of this information is readily available on the FGS website for general access. 

Jenny reiterated that the data we provide are the official data of the University.  When there are discrepancies, it is often because there may be students still active in the program who are no longer registered in it. Also, the conflict may be a result of other student registration activities after the official count date.  e.g. retroactive requests for registrations, leave of absences, extensions and withdrawals.

Beth commented that there needs to be a portal available for Faculties to access data which are Faculty specific.  Jenny mentioned that Enrolment Services is working on a data warehouse that will provide various statistics in a timely manner.  

Barbara informed the group that the FGS has finished the completion rates and times report and she will be taking it to the Deans retreat on Thursday, April 1st.  Barbara will also bring this to the next Graduate Council Policy Committee meeting. 

With regards to the graduate program reviews, Cyril raised a question about graduate programs that are housed in a number of departments, for example Biomedical Engineering.  Jim and Joyce will check on this and will address it in more detail at the next meeting. 

4. Business arising
a. International visiting students – admission, registration and fees issues.  (Jenny)

Jenny proposed a new admission and registration structure for international visiting students which will be helpful, both administratively and academically. 

Currently, there are four different ways by which an international student registered in a degree program elsewhere, comes here to perform academic activities:

1. Visiting graduate student - currently administered by the Faculty of Graduate Studies. 

2. Visiting scholar - currently administered by Faculty Relations.

3. Graduate exchange student – currently administered by Go Global.

4. Individuals just come and no one formally tracks or registers them.

It has been identified by the Vice President Research that we, as an institution, want to be able to characterize and quantify the amount and type of international graduate students activities at UBC.

Faculty Relations has asked to be relieved of the burden of managing visiting scholars who are graduate students.  They will continue to manage visiting scholars who are visiting faculty members from elsewhere. 

The Faculty of Graduate Studies suggests that there should be two categories of international visiting graduate students.  The two categories are based on whether or not the student needs to have formal student status at the University.

Jenny directed the group to view the document outlining the proposed structures.  The first category ‘Visiting Graduate Student’ (VGRD) would remain as it is now. The other category ‘Visiting Graduate Researchers’ (VGRE) is labelled as “visiting scholars” but these are actually visiting students.  This group of individuals are graduate students from other institutions coming to UBC who do not need to have student status.  However, the University feels it is important to be able to track these students.  

The Committee agreed that it would be best to have the institution’s sign off in the form of a Letter of Permission. The easiest way to accomplish this is to have a simple form which conveys the information to FGS.  This allows FGS, when needed, to produce a letter for the student so that he/she can use it to obtain a permit to come here, if need be.  This is currently being administered by Faculty Relations, but FGS will start handling this process. Doug raised a point about the statement “any duration of time” which appears in the category relating to Visiting Graduate Researcher.  It was suggested that maybe there should a time limit, such as a maximum of a year with a chance to renew.  Jenny will check with Faculty Relations whether they have a maximum duration that they impose. 

Jenny then took the committee through the proposed Visiting Graduate Researcher policy.  When a visiting graduate researcher wants to spend a period of time doing research at UBC, the form is to be filled out and submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  The Faculty will then, if requested, provide a letter to the student and FGS will enter the student’s information into SISC so that we can track these students.  There are no fees associated with this method, and these students will have UBC library access but will have no other student privileges or fee responsibilities.  This process also ensures that the student is governed by UBC policies such as those related to academic integrity.

The committee discussed changing the 4th signature required on the form to be that of the Department Head instead of the Faculty of Graduate Studies. 

Motion: To approve the recommendations proposed to the visiting graduate researcher policy, as outlined below: 

“Visiting Graduate Researcher”. (VGRE)  These students will not be formally admitted to the university, but must provide some basic information to the Faculty of Graduate Studies so that we can track their presence at UBC and, when necessary, provide a letter with which they can apply for a study permit.  A form (Appendix A) must be submitted to FGS before the visit is to begin.  FGS will enter the visitor information into the SISC for tracking and reporting purposes, and provide a letter of invitation to the student on request for the purpose of obtaining a study permit.  It is expected that all graduate student researchers visiting UBC for a period of two weeks or longer will submit the required form and be entered in the system.  



Curtis Suttle


Barbara Evans









Carried.
This proposed process will not affect students coming through Go Global.  A question was raised as to how readily a supervisor can find out if there is a partnership/exchange agreement between UBC and a student’s home university.  It was pointed out that this information is available on the FGS International Student Evaluation web page. 

Jenny pointed out that currently FGS requires that Visiting Graduate Students go through the exact same application and admission procedure as regular applicants.  FGS feels that this is a bit cumbersome, especially when these students will not be earning a UBC degree.  She suggested that these visiting students have to apply, but FGS will not require formal documentation in order to admit them. However, FGS would leave it up to the individual graduate program to require such formal documentation. 

This may leave programs vulnerable to students misrepresenting their credentials when they apply to be a visiting student.  There is a fine balance between relaxing the bureaucracy while still protecting programs from people who may just be trying to come to Vancouver for other reasons. 

Motion: To approve the recommendations proposed to the visiting graduate student policy, as outlined below: 

“Visiting Graduate Student” (VGRD).   A process for admission of these students is already established in FGS.  They must apply through the online application, selecting “Visiting Student” and the appropriate host graduate program.  An application fee is required.  However, we propose that official documentation such as transcripts and TOEFL scores no longer be required for admission to FGS, although the admitting program may require this documentation.  Once recommended by the host graduate program in the usual way, FGS will admit the student, who will be able to register in courses as recommended by their program.



Jane Roskams


Jim Thompson









Carried.
b. Part-time studies for doctoral students with disabilities – (Jenny)
Jim commented that more than half of Canadian universities now have part time studies available for doctoral students.  UBC addressed this issue back in 1996.  Our Graduate Council discussed it, an ad-hoc committee was struck, and this issue was reviewed.  Everyone was in favour of the idea but then it fizzled out, possibly due to the hike in international student tuition fees that occurred around that time.  The issue had not been taken to Senate. 

Jenny informed the group that it came up recently, specifically at the request of students who acquired a disability after commencing their doctoral programs.  Although these students are still capable of engaging in doctoral study, they cannot do it full time. 

One proposed solution is to develop a part time tuition schedule for doctoral students on the recommendation of the department and approval by Access & Diversity and the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  This would allow the students to pay tuition that is commensurate with the amount of time they are able to work on their studies. 

Jenny also raised the question, “Should part time status be limited to people with disabilities?” This opens a whole range of possible eligibility requirements that will take quite a while to work though.  For this reason we would like to start the process now with a policy to allow disabled students to register part time in doctoral programs.  

Motion: To approve the recommendation for part time privileges for doctoral students with a disability. 

The acceptable time limits within which to complete a doctoral degree were discussed, and whether or not these restrictions should be embedded in the policy.  The payment of salaries was also raised, and how these would be managed for a part time doctoral student. 

Jenny proposed an addendum to this that states the maximum time in a program for a doctoral student on a part time tuition schedule is 8 years, and the committee agreed. 

To approve an additional addendum to the proposal for part time privileges for doctoral
Students with a disability, that states the maximum time in program for a doctoral student on a part

time tuition schedule is 8 years.   





Curtis Suttle



Jim Thompson











Carried.
c. Graduate Student Strategy’ (Barbara) 

Barbara discussed the latest version of the Graduate Student Strategy with the committee, and updated committee members on feedback received from Professor Stephen Toope and other faculty members. 

There was a general discussion around the accountability of the action items within the strategy, and how they can be measured and tracked.  On a long term basis the recruitment and international student numbers, completion reports, exit surveys and program reviews etc., will all help us measure accountability at every level.  

The possibility of locating the actions and goals in a subsidiary document was discussed, as were the responsibilities and where they will belong; whether it is at the Faculty of Graduate Studies, the Provost’s office or Faculty level etc. 

Some comments from Professor Toope on the Graduate Student Strategy revolved around the level of service provided by Enrolment Services.  Jenny commented that the Faculty of Graduate Studies works very hard to provide a standard of services to graduate programs and students, but we are incredibly restricted by our relationship with Enrolment Services and the limitations on our resources to roll out applications that are specific to tracking and supporting graduate students and programs. 

The group discussed the feedback that needs to go back to Professor Toope.  If we want to accomplish the goals we have for enhancing completion rates, quality of research, housing, English language proficiency, data information systems, student mental health., etc, the University has to invest in infrastructure. 

Barbara commented that she will be looking to receive feedback on the Strategy from the Committee of Deans at the Deans Retreat. 

Barbara will also update the Policy Committee on the Post Doc Fellows arrangements at the next meeting. 

5. New Business
a. BoG Policies 
Jim informed the group that we are again looking into the Board of Governors Policy’s 45 and 46 about staff and faculty as Graduate Students. 
6. Adjournment of the meeting

Motion:  To adjourn the meeting.


Cyril Leung

   Beth Haverkamp












Carried.

7. Next meeting:  April 27, 2010; 12:00 – 2:00; Room 200, at the Graduate Student Centre.  
